
Lord Dafydd Elis-Thomas AM 
Deputy Minister for Culture, Sport and Tourism 
National Assembly for Wales 
Cardiff Bay 
Cardiff 
CF99 1NA 

18th March 2020 

Dear Lord Elis-Thomas, 

Old Girls School, Aberthin Road, Cowbridge, Vale of Glamorgan 

We, the undersigned, write to demonstrate our objection to the decision not to list the 
former intermediate School for Girls on Aberthin Road, Cowbridge which we 
consider to be of high architectural and historical importance on a national level.  The 
school is currently under threat of demolition as part of a proposed housing 
development on the site. 

Concerned local residents have sought our support for the case to list the building by 
Cadw.  With all due respect to Cadw, we find their rationale for rejecting to list the 
building to be lacking in this case, given the surviving architectural attributes of the 
building, the significance of the building in relation to the history of Welsh education, 
the history of equality in women’s education and the output of Robert Williams, the 
school's architect, a figure of outstanding importance, hitherto rather in the shadows. 

The Welsh Intermediate Education Act of 1889 was a specifically Welsh experiment, 
where, for the first time in British history, intermediate education was to be offered to 
all children, regardless of their economic status or ability. The Welsh Intermediate 
Education Act pre-dated similar legislation in England by 12 years, which is a fact 
about which Wales should be proud. The schools built in response to the act were an 
educational experiment of national importance, putting Wales at the forefront. 
Cowbridge has the accolade of being the first purpose built Intermediate Girls’ 
School in Wales, constructed in 1895-6 and skilfully extended in 1909. 

Some 95 Intermediate schools were built in Wales. Of these, only five are listed, that 
at Pontypridd now sadly derelict. The intact nature of the Cowbridge School - 
externally and internally - compares very favourably with the listed schools. Typically, 
many schools were modernised across Wales, but Cowbridge retains many splendid 
features including the original staircase, open timbered roofs, doors, partitions, 
fireplaces etc. 

It is a national tragedy that Cadw refuses to list the building, their decision based on 
ignoring it during the resurvey of Cowbridge in 1999, at a time when our 
understanding of Victorian buildings and their architects in Wales was somewhat 
lower than at present. We contest Cadw’s conclusion that the school has been too 
heavily altered to retain its original character, given the sympathetic manner in which 
it was extended in 1909.  Cadw’s claim that the school has lost its character 
following the replacement of some of its original windows with UPVC is also 
perplexing, given that this has not altered the main fabric of the building and that 
there are numerous examples of buildings listed in Wales without their original 
fenestration. 
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Of the 95 Intermediate Schools to be built, Cowbridge is highly original in its style, 
the nods towards Scots Baronial and the striking array of chimneys of special note. 
The construction of local limestone (eschewing the typical brick trim) reveals the 
ideals of the original architect, Robert Williams, a renowned radical, prominent (and 
rather early) advocate of building conservation, a national pioneer in terms of social 
housing (in Wales and England), archaeologist and early promoter of the Welsh 
School of Architecture (and in tandem, a noted critic of contemporary building design 
and practice in South Wales). He was also a proponent of the Welsh language in 
building literature, and designed some prominent buildings in South Wales. He has 
emerged from the shadows as an important and highly influential figure and a 
talented designer. His practice extended to London, and later, Egypt. He is one of a 
very few Welsh 'exports' in terms of architects and was at the very centre of national 
debate on social issues including welfare, architectural design and conservation.  
Robert Williams has also been recognised by the Dictionary of Welsh Biography as 
providing a significant contribution to Welsh culture. 

In terms of local politics, so strong was the opposition of Cowbridge grammar school 
to adopting the county scheme, that this resulted in Glamorgan being the last county 
to adopt the provisions of the 1889 Act. This controversy propitiated the foundation 
of the new girls' school, aided by a local benefactor. 

In short, the school stands as testimony to the remarkably early provision of free 
school education in Wales and is a pioneer in being the first girls' Intermediate 
School to be completed within the country. In terms of education for girls, the school 
at Cowbridge is a very important aspect of Welsh history, surely resonating strongly 
with the aspirations of the Welsh Government with regards to gender equality. Put 
simply, it is a monument of Welsh history to be proud of. 

We ask the heritage minister to reconsider the listing of the old girls school in 
Cowbridge and undertake an independent peer review of the decision not to 
list the building.  To allow the demolition of a building of such demonstrable 
architectural and historical importance would be a national disgrace and 
would run counter to the spirit of a devolved Wales, as so well enshrined 
within the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015. 

Yours sincerely 

Dr Lloyd Bowen BA MA PhD FRHS. Senior Lecturer in Early Modern and Welsh 
History, Cardiff University.  

Alan Brooks BA. Architectural Historian; Specialist in Historic School Buildings, 
Author of several Pevsner buildings of England volumes. 
 

Chris Costello Director of the Victorian Society.  

Dr Jonathan Durrant BA (Hons) MA PhD FHEA. Principal Lecturer in History, 
University of South Wales.  
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Professor Robert Evans FBA FLSW (Founding Fellow and member of its inaugural 
Council). Regius Professor of History Emeritus at the University of Oxford. 
 

Professor Margot Finn PhD FBA Professor of Modern British History, UCL, 
President of the Royal Historical Society  

Professor Angela V. John BA MA PhD FRist.S FLSW Honorary Professor of 
History, Swansea University; historian and biographer. 
 

Professor Dafydd Johnston BA PhD FLSW. Director of the University of Wales 
Centre for Advanced Welsh and Celtic Studies; Editor of the Dictionary of Welsh 
Biography.  

Dr Kate Giles BA MA PhD. Buildings Archaeologist (specialising in Medieval and 
Post Medieval Buildings); Senior Lecturer and Director of the MA in Archaeology of 
Buildings, University of York.  

Dr Marion Löffler Dipl Päd DPhil FRHS. Reader in Welsh History, Cardiff University; 
Assistant Editor of the Dictionary of Welsh Biography.  

Professor Lord (Kenneth Owen) Morgan of Aberdyfi DLitt (Oxon.) FBA FLSW 
(Founding Fellow). Fellow in Modern History, the Queen's College, Oxford; Former 
Vice-Chancellor, University of Aberystwyth; Senior Vice-Chancellor, University of 
Wales; Editor of  Welsh History Review/Cylchgrawn Hanes Cymru, 1971 - 2002; 
author of 35  works on Welsh and British history.  

Professor Prys Morgan DL DPhill FSA FLSW (Founding Fellow). Emeritus 
Professor of History, Swansea University; President of the Honourable Society of 
Cymmrodorion; Former member of Cadw’s Historic Building Council. Cwrt Herbert, 
Bishopston, Seansea, SA3 3DW 

Jacqui Pearce BA (Hons) FSA MCIfA. Senior Ceramics Specialist, MOLA, London. 
President of the Society for Post-Medieval Archaeology.  

Dr Oriel Prizeman MA (Cantab) AADip PhD (Cantab) RIBA SCA.  Chartered 
Specialist Conservation Architect; Reader and Course Director MSc Sustainable 
Building Conservation, Welsh School of Architecture, Cardiff University. 
 

Rob Scourfield BA MA IHBC FSA. Pembrokeshire coast conservation officer, 
former Cadw inspector; Author of a number of ‘Pevsner’ Buildings of Wales volumes. 
 

Professor Patricia M. Thane MA (Oxon) PhD (LSE) FBA. Professor in History, 
Birkbeck College, London; author of several publications on modern gender and 
political history. 
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Professor Sir Keith Thomas CH FBA FLSW (Founding Fellow). Honorary Fellow of 
All Souls College, former Professor of Modern History, University of Oxford; Past 
President of the British Academy.  

Dr Christopher J. Whitman B.Arch (Hons), Dip.Arch, Architect, FHEA, PhD. 
Lecturer and Course Leader MSc in Sustainable Building Conservation, Welsh 
School of Architecture, Cardiff University.  

Esther Robinson Wild BA PgDip MA ACIfA. Historic Environment Consultant; 
Honorary Research Associate, Department of Archaeology, University of York. 
 

Dr Sian Rhiannon Williams BA (Hons) PhD. Historian; Former Senior Lecturer in 
History Education, Cardiff Metropolitan University.  
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